
KENDALL COUNTY 
 REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION 

111 West Fox Street • Rooms 209 and 210 • Yorkville, IL • 60560 
 AGENDA  

Wednesday, February 22, 2023 – 7:00 p.m. 

CALL TO ORDER 

ROLL CALL: Bill Ashton (Chair), Eric Bernacki, Tom Casey, Dave Hamman, Karin McCarthy-Lange, Larry 
Nelson (Secretary), Ruben Rodriguez (Vice-Chairman), Bob Stewart, Claire Wilson, and Seth Wormley 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES  Approval of Minutes from January 25, 2023, Meeting (Pages 2-24) 
Approval of Minutes from February 4, 2023, Annual Meeting (Pages 25-46) 

PETITIONS  
None 
CITIZENS TO BE HEARD/PUBLIC COMMENT 

NEW BUSINESS: 
1. Anti-Harassment Training

2. Planning and Zoning 101 Training

OLD BUSINESS:  
1. None

REVIEW OF PETITIONS THAT WENT TO COUNTY BOARD 
1. Petition 22-27 Major Amendments to Special Use Permit for Veterinary and Kennel at 949 Bell Road

OTHER BUSINESS/ANNOUNCEMENTS 

ADJOURNMENT    Next Regular Meeting March 22, 2023 

If special accommodations or arrangements are needed to attend this County meeting, please contact the 
Administration Office at 630-553-4171, a minimum of 24-hours prior to the meeting time. 
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KENDALL COUNTY 
REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION 

Kendall County Office Building 
Rooms 209 and 210 

111 W. Fox Street, Yorkville, Illinois 

Unapproved - Meeting Minutes of January 25, 2023 - 7:00 p.m. 

Chairman Bill Ashton called the meeting to order at 7:02 p.m. 

ROLL CALL  
Members Present:  Bill Ashton, Eric Bernacki (Left at 8:04 p.m.), Tom Casey, Dave Hamman, Larry Nelson, 
Ruben Rodriguez, Bob Stewart, Claire Wilson (Arrived at 7:03 p.m.), and Seth Wormley 
Members Absent: Karin McCarthy-Lange 
Staff Present:  Matthew H. Asselmeier, Senior Planner 
Others Present:  Michael Cook, Joan Soltwisch, Joe Chow, and Marissa Friestad 

APPROVAL OF AGENDA 
Member Rodriguez made a motion, seconded by Member Bernacki, to approve the agenda.  With a voice vote 
of eight (8) ayes, the motion carried. 

APPROVAL OF MINUTES   
Member Wormley made a motion, seconded by Member Stewart, to approve the minutes of the of the 
December 14, 2022, meeting.  With a voice vote of eight (8) ayes, the motion carried. 

PETITION 
Petition 22-27 Deb Howard on Behalf of Jade Restorations, Inc. (Current Owner) and Bullmastiff 
Construction Company LTD. (Contractor) 
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the request. 

On February 18, 2020, the County Board approved Ordinance 2020-01, granting a special use permit for a 
kennel and veterinary at the northeast corner of Ridge Road and Bell Road, now addressed as 949 Bell Road, 
Minooka.    

During the summer of 2022, the Planning, Building and Zoning Department received complaints regarding 
lights at the subject property.  Upon investigation, Staff discovered that the site had not been developed in 
accordance with the site plan, landscaping plan, and photometric plan attached to the special use permit 
ordinance.  The property owner agreed to amend the special use permit to have the site plan, landscaping plan, 
and photometric plan to match the current conditions.   

Member Wilson arrived at this time (7:03 p.m.). 

The specific amendments are as follows (items in red are Staff comments): 

1. Fence limits on the west side of the building are different with a larger outdoor area enclosed and
extended further south. The installed fence height is eight feet (8’), not six feet (6’) as described in the
associated exhibits attached to Ordinance 2020-01. The fence was a cedar fence in the approved
plans; the installed fence was vinyl.

2



KCRPC Meeting Minutes 1.25.23        Page 2 of 11  

 

2. Westerly septic field is enclosed within the expanded fenced outdoor plan area.  Westerly septic tank is 
installed further north than previously proposed.  The southerly septic tank/piping was designed to be on 
the east side of the main entry, but was installed on the west side of the entry.   

 

3. The Rusty Ridge sign at the southwest corner of the site is located within the Kendall County right-of-
way.  This will be relocated as part of the major amendment to the originally proposed location at a ten 
foot (10’) setback from the right-of-way along the middle of the property west of the proposed location.  
No information was provided regarding the other sign.  The approved plans had one (1) 
monument sign along Bell Road and one (1) monument sign along Ridge Road.  Both signs were to 
be four feet by eight feet (4’X8’) and a maximum of eight feet (8’) in height.  Neither sign will be 
illuminated.   

 
4. Sidewalk has been added around the building that was not part of the original plans.  There is a gravel 

driveway/PCC walk along the north side of the building for equestrian trailer access.  Additional parking 
was added in the northeast corner of the building.  Number of parking stalls increased from fifty-two 
(52) to sixty-five (65).  The number of handicapped accessible parking spaces remains at three (3).  

 
5. The east side walkway/covered entrance/building was eliminated and the walk is shown coming out of 

the south side of the building.   
 

6. A five thousand (5,000) gallon external tank was previously proposed next to the well for fire protection.  
This was not constructed.  Tank was installed in basement of building per discussions with the Minooka 
Fire Department.   

 
7. An additional wall pack was added along the west wall of the building as the play area was 

enlarged/moved from the northeast corner of building.  As built-photometric plan was unchanged and 
light intensities at west property line are still zero point zero (0.0) foot candles.  Change in location of 
lights.  Number of pole lights to remain the same.  Height of pole lights to remain the same.   

 
8. The concrete pad for trash enclosure is installed but no walls have been constructed.  Concrete pad 

relocated further north to allow equestrian trailer access along the north side of the building from the 
parking lot.  Petitioner still plans to install the seven foot (7’) tall masonry or wood fencing around 
the refuse area. 

 
9. Well head installed further north of design location.   

 
10. Outdoor play area was eliminated on the northeast corner of building due to the installation of air 

handling units.  Original plans called for two (2) approximately twelve thousand (12,000) square 
foot outdoor play areas that were planned on both sides of the kennel wing of the building.   

 
11. A three thousand, one hundred (3,100) gallon holding tank was eliminated that was previously proposed 

for therapy pool/dog wash.  Therapy pool was eliminated from building.   
 

12. Per Seward Township Board meeting of December 13, 2022, Owner and Township Agreed that building 
and parking lot lighting will be turned off at 10:00 p.m. every night and all parking lot lighting and 
building lighting and building wall packs will be installed with cutoffs or shields.   Security lighting 
has motion sensors. 

 
13. Owner is requesting a variation to Kendall County Zoning Ordinance 7:01.D.29 for A-1 special use and 

modify “Condition G” of 2020-01 special use ordinance to State the following:  “All pets shall be 
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indoors between the hours of sunset and sunrise except for the purposes of owners dropping-off and 
picking-up pets and necessary bathroom breaks until 10:00 p.m. each evening.” 

 
14. Change in vegetation count from thirty-eight (38) shade trees of various types, seventy-eight (78) 

evergreen trees of various types, sixty-eight (68) evergreen shrubs of various types, two hundred 
eighty-two (282) deciduous shrubs of various types, and one hundred fifteen (115) perennials of 
various types to thirty (30) ornamental trees of various types, twenty-six (26) trees of various 
types, forty-nine (49) evergreen trees of various types, and one hundred sixty-nine (169) shrubs of 
various types.  Some vegetation has not been installed.   

 
The conditions in Ordinance 2020-01 are as follows: 

A. The site shall be developed substantially in accordance with the attached site plan attached hereto 
as Exhibit C, landscaping plan attached hereto as Exhibit D, and photometric plan attached hereto 
as Exhibit E.   

B. Within sixty days (60) days of approval of this special use permit ordinance, the property owners 
shall convey land to Kendall County and Seward Township for Ridge Road and Bell Road right-
of-way in the locations and depths shown on the Right-of-Way Plat of Dedication attached hereto 
as Exhibit F.   

C. The use allowed by this special use permit shall be located a minimum of two hundred fifty feet 
(250’) from the lot line of lots zoned residential or shown as Residential on the Land Resource 
Management Plan (LRMP) map and One Hundred Fifty Feet (150’) from Lots Zoned Other Than 
Residential or Shown on the LRMP Map as non-residential.  

D. Two (2) non-illuminated signs may be installed on the subject property in substantially the 
locations shown on the site plan (Exhibit C).   

E. All vegetation and berms shall be installed within six (6) months of the opening of either the 
kennel or veterinary establishment at the subject property.  The businesses shall be considered 
open on the date when the Kendall County Planning, Building and Zoning Department issues a 
certificate of occupancy for the building.  Damaged or dead vegetation shall be replaced on a 
timeframe approved by the Kendall County Planning, Building and Zoning Department.   

F. A maximum of eighty (80) dogs and twenty-five (25) cats may be kenneled on the subject property 
at any time.   

G. All pets shall be indoors between the hours of sunset and sunrise except for the purposes of owners 
dropping-off and picking-up pets. 

H. In the event that the kennel operations cease at the property, the veterinary business allowed by 
this special use permit may not board animals overnight except for medical treatment and 
observations. 

I. The normal hours of operation for the businesses allowed by this special use permit shall be 
Monday through Friday from 6:00 a.m. until 7:00 p.m. and Saturday and Sunday from 7:00 a.m. 
until 7:00 p.m.  The operator(s) of the business allowed by this special use permit may reduce 
these hours of operation.  Pets experiencing medical emergencies at the kennel may be tended to 
outside the hours of operation.  The veterinary establishment may be open beyond the hours of 
operation listed to handle medical emergencies.   

 
J. The maximum combined number of employees for the businesses allowed by this special use 

permit shall be seventy (70), including the business owners.   
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K. Refuse shall be removed from the subject property at least one (1) time per week or as necessary to 
prevent litter or odors from emanating from the subject property.   

 
L. Any construction on the property related to the businesses allowed by this special use permit shall 

not be considered as agricultural purposes and shall secure applicable permits. 
 
M. The operator(s) of the businesses allowed by this special use permit may sell ancillary items 

related to their operations.   
 
N. The operator(s) of the businesses allowed by this special use permit acknowledge and agree to 

follow Kendall County’s Right to Farm Clause. 
 
O. The operator(s) of the businesses allowed by this special use permit shall follow all applicable 

Federal, State, and Local laws related to the operation of these types of businesses. 
 
P. Failure to comply with one or more of the above conditions or restrictions could result in the 

amendment or revocation of the special use permit.   
 
Q. If one or more of the above conditions is declared invalid by a court of competent jurisdiction, the 

remaining conditions shall remain valid.    
 
The right-of-way dedication required called for in condition 2 occurred. 

The proposed amendments would impact conditions 1 and 7.  The vegetation referenced in condition 5 has not 
been installed completely.  The remaining conditions shall remain valid and in effect.   

The property is approximately twenty (20) acres and the special use area is approximately eight point five (8.5) 
acres.   
 
The current land use is agricultural, veterinary, and kennel. 
 
The future land use map calls for the property to be commercial. 
 
Ridge Road is a County Road classified as an Arterial Road.  Bell Road is a Township Road classified as a 
Minor Collector.   

Shorewood has a trail planned along Ridge Road and Bell Road. 

The adjacent land uses are agricultural, farmstead, and landscaping business. 

The adjacent properties are zoned A-1 and A-1 special use. 

The Land Resource Management Plan calls for the area to be Suburban Residential, Commercial, and Mixed 
Use Business.   

The properties within one half (1/2) of a mile are zoned A-1, A-1 special use, and R-1.   

There are twelve (12) homes located within one half (1/2) mile of the subject property.  

The special uses to the north and south are landing strips.  The special use to the east is for natural gas 
compression.  The special use to the west is for a landscaping business.   
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EcoCat submitted on December 5, 2019, and consultation was terminated. 

The NRI that was prepared for the original special use permit remains valid.  The LESA Score was 207 
indicating a medium level of protection.  NRI information was provided 

Seward Township was emailed information on December 27, 2022.  As noted previously, Seward Township 
reviewed the proposal prior to application submittal.   

The Minooka Fire Protection District was emailed information on December 27, 2022.  They responded on 
December 29, 2022, saying they had no stipulations regarding this proposal.  The email was provided.   

The Village of Shorewood was emailed information on December 27, 2022.   

ZPAC reviewed the proposal at their meeting on January 3, 2023.  Discussion occurred regarding the timing of 
installing the landscaping.  All landscaping would be installed by mid-June 2023.  ZPAC recommended 
approval of the proposal by a vote of six (6) in favor and zero (0) in opposition with four (4) members absent.  
The minutes were provided. 

The proposed Findings of Fact for the special use permit amendment were as follows: 

That the establishment, maintenance, or operation of the special use will not be detrimental to or endanger the 
public health, safety, morals, comfort, or general welfare.  The operation of the special use will not be 
detrimental to the public health, safety, morals, comfort, or general welfare. The immediately adjacent 
properties are also zoned A-1 or A-1 with a special use permit.  In addition, the site plan shows an eight 
foot (8’) tall fence around the outdoor play area.  The proposed landscaping and berming should also 
reduce noise coming from the property.  The Petitioners are requesting a variance to allow animals to be 
outdoors until 10:00 p.m. but only for the purposes of dropping-off and picking-up by owners and for 
necessary bathroom breaks. 

That the special use will not be substantially injurious to the use and enjoyment of other property in the 
immediate vicinity for the purposes already permitted, nor substantially diminish and impair property values 
within the neighborhood. The Zoning classification of property within the general area of the property in 
question shall be considered in determining consistency with this standard. The proposed use shall make 
adequate provisions for appropriate buffers, landscaping, fencing, lighting, building materials, open space and 
other improvements necessary to insure that the proposed use does not adversely impact adjacent uses and is 
compatible with the surrounding area and/or the County as a whole.  The Petitioners installed fencing and 
security lighting.  The Petitioners submitted a photometric plan showing no lighting spilling onto adjoining 
properties.  The Petitioners agreed to have animals indoors by sunset, except for specific purposes as mentioned 
in the previous finding.  The proposed hours of operation will also prevent injury to neighboring land uses.   

That adequate utilities, access roads and points of ingress and egress, drainage, and/or other necessary facilities 
have been or are being provided. This is true. Adequate ingress and egress has been provided off of Bell Road.  
The Petitioners have secured applicable permits and installed adequate facilities related to stormwater, well, and 
septic systems.   

That the special use shall in all other respects conform to the applicable regulations of the district in which it is 
located, except as such regulations may in each instance be modified by the County Board pursuant to the 
recommendation of the Zoning Board of Appeals.  The Petitioners are requesting a variance to Section 
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7:01.D.29 of the Kendall County Zoning Ordinance to allow the animals to be outdoors for specific purposes as 
outlined in the first finding.   

That the special use is consistent with the purpose and objectives of the Land Resource Management Plan and 
other adopted County or municipal plans and policies.  True, the proposed use is consistent with an objective 
found on Page 9-21 of the Kendall County Land Resource Management Plan which calls for “a strong base of 
agricultural, commerce and industry that provides a broad range of job opportunities, a healthy tax base, and 
improved quality of services to County residents.”  The Land Resource Management Plan calls for the subject 
property to be commercial.     

The proposed Findings of Fact for the variance were as follows:   
 
That the particular physical surroundings, shape, or topographical condition of the specific property involved 
would result in a particular hardship or practical difficulty upon the owner if the strict letter of the regulations 
were carried out.  No topographic condition creates a particular hardship for the Petitioner.  

That the conditions upon which the requested variation is based would not be applicable, generally, to other 
property within the same zoning classification.  Other requests for special use permits for kennels could ask for 
the same variation.    

That the alleged difficulty or hardship has not been created by any person presently having an interest in the 
property.  The current owner was not involved with the drafting of the existing language in the Zoning 
Ordinance.  The current owner cannot control the times for sunset or sunrise.   

That the granting of the variation will not materially be detrimental to the public welfare or substantially 
injurious to other property or improvements in the neighborhood in which the property is located.  The 
requested variance should not negatively impact any of the neighbors and will not be detrimental to the public 
welfare or injurious to other property if the animals are outside for the purposes of pick-up and drop-off or to 
use the restroom and for no other purposes.   

That the proposed variation will not impair an adequate supply of light and air to adjacent property, or 
substantially increase the congestion in the public streets or increase the danger of fire, or endanger the public 
safety or substantially diminish or impair property values within the neighborhood.  The requested variance will 
not impair light reaching other properties, cause congestion on any public street, or diminish or impair property 
values.   

Staff recommended approval of the requested variance and amendments to the existing special use permit for a 
kennel and veterinary establishment subject to the following conditions and restrictions:   

 
1. Condition 2.A of Ordinance 2020-01 is hereby repealed in its entirety and is replaced with the 

following: 
 
“The site shall be developed substantially in accordance with the submitted site plan, landscaping plan, 
and photometric plan.” 

2. Condition 2.E of Ordinance 2020-01 is hereby repealed in its entirety and is replaced with the following: 
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“All vegetation and berms shall be installed by June 15, 2023.  The Planning, Building and Zoning 
Committee may extend this deadline upon request of the property owner.  Damaged or dead vegetation 
shall be replaced on a timeframe approved by the Kendall County Planning, Building and Zoning 
Department.”  (Added after ZPAC). 

3. Condition 2.G of Ordinance 2020-01 is hereby repealed in its entirety and is replaced with the 
following:  
“All pets shall be indoors between the hours of sunset and sunrise except for the purposes of owners 
dropping-off and picking-up pets and necessary bathroom breaks until 10:00 p.m. each evening.  This 
provision is a variance to a requirement contained in Section 7:01.D.29 of the Kendall County Zoning 
Ordinance.” 

4. The remaining conditions and restrictions contained in Ordinance 2020-01 shall remain valid and 
effective.   

5. Failure to comply with one or more of the above conditions or restrictions could result in the amendment 
or revocation of the special use permit.   
 

6. If one or more of the above conditions or restrictions is declared invalid by a court of competent 
jurisdiction, the remaining conditions shall remain valid.    

 
7. These major amendments to an existing special use permit and variance shall be treated as covenants 

running with the land and are binding on the successors, heirs, and assigns as to the same special uses 
conducted on the property. 

 
Staff is also of the opinion that the requirement that animals in kennels be indoors between the hours of sunset 
and sunrise should be revisited through the text amendment process and that specific hours not connected to 
sunrise or sunset be set.   
 
Michael Cook, Engineer for the Petitioner, explained the history of the development of the property.  He 
explained that the play area was moved to comply with Health Department requirements.  The height of the 
fence was increased because the German Shepherds at the property jumped the fence.  The fence was changed 
to vinyl to match the building.  The site was altered to allow equestrian trailer access to the rear of the facility.  
He explained that the request was initiated because of lighting complaints; he explained the changes to the 
lighting at the property.  He noted that both the Seward Township Planning Commission and Seward Township 
Board approved the lighting changes.  The lights are on timers; some of the lights are on motion sensors to 
ensure that the safety of staff at the property.  He explained the need for the variance to allow animals outdoors 
after sunset; sunset is earlier in the wintertime.   

Member Wilson felt that the development was fantastic and felt that the proposed changes were substantially in 
compliance and necessary in accordance with the original special use permit.  She suggested examining the 
phrase “substantially compliant” in the future.  Discussion occurred regarding changing the criteria for major 
and minor amendments to existing special use permits.  Member Nelson concurred with Member Wilson.   

Member Rodriguez asked about the brightness of the lights.  Mr. Cook said the lights were in compliance with 
the photometric plan in terms of preventing lighting from spilling onto neighboring properties. 

Joan Soltwisch read a statement into the record.  She explained the meetings between the Petitioner and the 
various Seward Township boards.  She discussed the lighting issue and said that the lights were not shielded or 
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hooded as agreed to at the Township’s meetings.  She explained the interactions that occurred at the property 
which led to a notice of trespass warning against her.  

Member Wormley asked Ms. Soltwisch how the matter could be resolved regarding the lights.  She would like 
the lights shielded to reduce the brightness of lights.  The existing lighting regulations in the Zoning Ordinance 
were reviewed.   

Member Nelson asked if the lights were more intrusive than lights at nearby farms; he noted that farmers could 
install brighter lights without any rules.   

Member Wilson asked if any neighbors filed complaints.  Mr. Asselmeier responded that the County had not 
received any direct complaints from neighbors about the lights.  However, residents have complained to Seward 
Township about the lights and the County has received the complaints indirectly through correspondence with 
Seward Township officials.    

Dr. Joe Chow, Veterinary, provided pictures of lights in the area.  He explained how he attempted to resolve the 
lighting issue.  He expressed the need for lighting to protect his employees and the medications stored at the 
property.  He noted that many motorists turn around in the parking lot.  

Member Rodriguez and Member Nelson noted the safety needs at the property. 

It was noted that a nearby barn had brighter lights than the veterinary.   

Member Nelson made a motion, seconded by Member Wormley, to recommend approval of the special use 
permit and variance. 
 
Member Bernacki asked why the sign would be placed on top of the berm.  Mr. Asselmeier responded that the 
sign had to be moved because it was in the right-of-way.  Dr. Chow stated that the sign was placed on top of the 
berm to increase the visibility of the sign due the placement of trees.   
 
The votes on were as follows: 
Ayes (9):      Ashton, Bernacki, Casey, Hamman, Nelson, Rodriguez, Stewart, Wilson, and Wormley 
Nays (0):         None 
Absent (1):  McCarthy-Lange 
Abstain (0): None 
 
The motion carried.  The proposal will go to the Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals on January 30, 2023.   
 
Petition 23 – 02 – Kirk Friestad, Phyllis Friestad, Friestad Farms, Inc., KEJ Farms, Scott Friestad, 
Kristin A. Friestad, Jared Friestad, Nicole Hughes, Dana Friestad and Laurie Friestad  
 
Petition 23 – 03 – Kirk Friestad, Phyllis Friestad, C Robert Friestad and Sharon L. Friestad on Behalf of 
the C Robert Friestad and Sharon L Friestad Family Trust, and Scott Friestad 
 
Petition 23 – 04 – Dana Friestad, Laurie M. Friestad, C Robert Friestad and Sharon L Friestad on Behalf 
of the C Robert Friestad and Sharon L. Friestad Family Trust, Scott Friestad, and Kristin A. Friestad 
Mr. Asselmeier explained the procedure for establishing Agricultural Areas.  He stated that adjoining property 
owners can add properties to the Area or properties can be removed from the Area within thirty (30) days of the 
notice running in the newspaper (January 26, 2023).  The Agricultural Areas Committee will hold the public 
hearing on the proposal after the initial thirty (30) day window has expired.   
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Mr. Asselmeier provided maps showing the locations of the proposed Areas.  It was noted that the property 
identified by parcel number 08-28-400-007 was included in one (1) of the legal descriptions in Petition 23-04 
and should not have been included.   
 
Chairman Ashton asked if the acreage had to be contiguous.  Mr. Asselmeier responded no.  
 
Member Nelson asked about the impacts to the land.  Mr. Asselmeier said that the land would be kept as 
agricultural for ten (10) years.   
 
Member Nelson asked about impacts on adjacent land.  Mr. Asselmeier said the County would be obliged to 
amended the Future Land Use Map to reflect the Agricultural Areas and examine adjacent land uses to ensure 
that the no incompatible land uses exists with the Agricultural Area.  Agricultural special uses could still be 
placed on adjoining properties. 
 
Member Hamman asked about the advantages to the landowner to establish an Agricultural Area.  Mr. 
Asselmeier responded that the property owner was declaring that the properties in question would stay 
agricultural.  He also stated that when the State does placements of certain projects, like roadways, the State 
must note that the Agricultural Area exists and plan accordingly.   
 
Member Nelson asked if the Village of Lisbon would be prevented to developing land at the intersection of 
Routes 47 and 52.  Mr. Asselmeier responded that the Agricultural Area would not prevent a neighboring 
property owner from rezoning their property.   
 
Member Bernacki left at this time (8:04 p.m.). 
 
Discussion occurred about withdrawing land from an Agricultural Area and the steps for withdrawing land.  If 
an Agricultural Area falls below three hundred fifty (350) acres, the Agricultural Area would be dissolved.   
 
No Agricultural Areas exist in Kendall County; two (2) areas previously existed.      
 
The Villages of Plattville and Lisbon have not yet been notified.   
 
Discussion occurred regarding the composition of the Agricultural Areas Committee.   
 
Marissa Friestad, on behalf of the Petitioners, stated that Petition 23-02 consisted of five hundred sixty-six (566) 
acres; Petition 23-03 consisted of four hundred thirty-three (433) acres; Petition 23-04 consisted of four hundred 
seventy-nine (479) acres.   
 
Member Stewart expressed support for the proposal.  Members Wormley and Hamman concurred. 
 
The proposed Findings as presented by the Petitioners were as follows: 
 
The viability of active farming within the proposed area and in areas adjacent thereto. 
The area in the proposed Agriculture Conservation Area is actively being farmed.  The area consists of highly 
productive farmland with the ability to produce high yielding crops in an area with strong markets. 
 
The presence of any viable farmlands within the proposed area and adjacent thereto that are not now in active 
farming. 
The areas in the proposed Agriculture Conservation Area are actively being farmed.  There is land in the area 
that is being mined and land that is currently zoned for mining, but currently being farmed. 
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The nature and extent of land uses other than active farming within the proposed area and adjacent thereto. 
The acres in the proposed Agriculture Conservation are currently zoned agriculture.  Some of the acres are 
underlaid with limestone consistent with the land in the area zoned mining.  Putting land in the conservation 
area preserves the limestone and allows the County to save this resource for a future time, if needed.  The 
conservation area would not hinder mining operations in any way. 
 
County developmental patterns and needs. 
The area of the proposed Agriculture Conservation Area is zoned Agriculture and consistent with the current 
Lisbon Township Future Land Use Map. 
 
The existence of a conservation plan approved by the local soil and water conservation district. 
The acres in the proposed Agriculture Conservation Area are not classified as Highly Erodible Land (HEL) by 
the U.S. Department of Agriculture (USDA); as such, they are not required to have a HEL conservation plan.  
The cropland acreage submitted to included in the proposed Agriculture Conservation Area has been involved 
in conservation planning, in consultation with the U.S. Department of Agriculture Natural Resources 
Conservation Service (NRCS) along with the Kendall County Soil and Water Conservation District (SWCD), 
which has resulted in conservation practices being implemented, which will continue, while in the Agriculture 
Conservation Area.  Conservation practices include NRCS approved grassed waterways and filter strips, U.S. 
Army Corps of Engineers approved two (2) state ditch drainage system and farming practices such as crop 
rotation, minimum tillage, and variable rate technology. 
 
Any other matter which may be relevant. 
The Petitioners understand at some point this area will be developed.  However, as of now the agricultural use 
of the land serves many purposes.  Farmland is a valuable, nonrenewable natural resource that serves several 
important economic and environmental functions: 

1. Provides food for domestic and foreign consumption. 
2. Provides raw materials used to manufacture building materials, paper medicine, oils, fuel 

additives polymers, resins, and other goods. 
3. Absorbs rainwater, helping replenish groundwater supplies and reduce flooding. 
4. Provides wildlife habitat. 
5. Produces biomass for renewable energy sources such as ethanol. 
6. Provides outdoor recreational opportunities. 
7. Enhances quality and biological integrity of sensitive natural areas by acting as a buffer between 

development and natural areas. 
8. Provides open space, enhancing the quality of life in developing areas. 
9. Provides jobs for farmers and others working in ag-related industries. 
10. Serve as a source of local tax revenues, providing economic stability in rural areas. 

 
Member Stewart made a motion, seconded by Member Nelson, to recommend approval of the Agricultural 
Area. 
 
The votes on were as follows: 
Ayes (8):      Ashton, Casey, Hamman, Nelson, Rodriguez, Stewart, Wilson, and Wormley 
Nays (0):         None 
Absent (2):  Bernacki and McCarthy-Lange 
Abstain (0): None 
 
The motion carried.  The proposal will go to Agricultural Areas Committee.   
 
 

11



KCRPC Meeting Minutes 1.25.23        Page 11 of 11  

 

CITIZENS TO BE HEARD/PUBLIC COMMENT 
None 
 
NEW BUSINESS 
Election of Officers-Chairman, Vice Chairman, Treasurer, Secretary and Recording Secretary  
Member Nelson made a motion, seconded by Member Hamman, to nominate and approve Bill Ashton for 
Chairman, Ruben Rodriguez for Vice Chairman, Larry Nelson for Treasurer and Secretary and Matt Asselmeier 
for Recording Secretary by acclamation.  With a voice vote of eight (8) ayes, the nominees were approved. 
 
Appointments to Comprehensive Land Plan and Ordinance Committee 
Mr. Asselmeier announced the appointments to the Comprehensive Land Plan and Ordinance Committee as 
follows: Larry Nelson (Chairman), Chairman of the Kendall County Regional Planning Commission or Their 
Designee (Bill Ashton), Chairman of the Kendall County Zoning Board of Appeals or Their Designee (Randy 
Mohr), Chairman of the Kendall County Board or Their Designee (Matt Kellogg), Chairman of the Kendall 
County Planning, Building and Zoning Committee or Their Designee (Seth Wormley), Kendall County Soil and 
Water Conservation District Designee (Alyse Olson), Scott Gengler as Immediate Past Planning, Building and 
Zoning Committee Chairman, Jeff Wehrli, and Matthew Prochaska. 
 
Annual Meeting-February 4, 2023 at 9:00 a.m. 
Commissioners reviewed the draft agenda.  The consensus of the Commission was to add reviewing the 
procedures of approving minor and major amendments of existing special use permit.    
 
OLD BUSINESS 
None 
 
REVIEW OF PETITIONS THAT WENT TO COUNTY BOARD  
Mr. Asselmeier reported that Petition 22-24 was approved by the County Board. 
 
OTHER BUSINESS/ANNOUNCEMENTS 
Mr. Asselmeier reported that no applications have been filed for the February meeting.   
 
ADJOURNMENT  
Member Wilson made a motion, seconded by Member Hamman, to adjourn.  With a voice vote of eight (8) 
ayes, the motion carried. 
 
The Kendall County Regional Planning Commission meeting adjourned at 8:24 p.m.  
 
Respectfully submitted by, 
Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, CFM 
Senior Planner 
 
Enc. 
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KENDALL COUNTY  
PLANNING, BUILDING AND ZONING COMMITTEE 

REGIONAL PLANNING COMMISSION 
 

Kendall County Office Building 
Rooms 209 and 210 

111 W. Fox Street, Yorkville, Illinois 
 

Unapproved Meeting Minutes of February 4, 2023 - Annual Meeting 
 
Call to Order:  Kendall County Regional Vice-Chairman Ruben Rodriguez called the meeting to 
order at 9:00 a.m. 
 
Kendall County Planning, Building and Zoning Committee Vice-Chairman Ruben Rodriguez 
called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. 
 
KCRPC Roll Call 
Members Present:  Eric Bernacki (Left at 11:27 a.m.), Tom Casey, Dave Hamman, Karin 
McCarthy-Lange, Larry Nelson (Secretary), Ruben Rodriguez (Vice-Chairman), Claire Wilson, and 
Seth Wormley 
Members Absent:  Bill Ashton (Chairman) and Bob Stewart 
 
Planning, Building and Zoning Committee Roll Call 
Members Present:  Dan Koukol, Ruben Rodriguez (Vice-Chairman), and Seth Wormley 
(Chairman) 
Members Absent:  Elizabeth Flowers and Brooke Shanley 
 
Staff Present:  Matt Asselmeier, Senior Planner 
 
Members of the Audience:   Don Hirsch, Aaron Klima, Jonathan Proulx, Mike Rennels, Jeff 
Sobotka, Jeff Palmquist, Natalie Engel, Ray Heitner, Helen Miller, Gary Hostert, Sonya Abt, 
Victoria Lundh, Sydney Ebert, Rebecca Wintczak, Laura Campos, Don Ebert, and Eric Wintczak 
 
Welcoming Remarks 
Kendall County Regional Planning Commission Vice-Chairman Rodriguez welcomed and thanked 
everyone for attending the annual meeting and explained the purpose of the meeting.  He 
announced that no business will be transacted at this meeting. 
 
Approval of Agenda 
Mr. Nelson made a motion, seconded by Mr. Wormley, to approve the agenda as written.   
 
With a voice vote of ten (10) ayes, the motion carried.   
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Review of Minutes from 2022 Annual Meeting 
Commissioners reviewed the minutes of the 2021 Annual Meeting.  
 
Mr. Asselmeier noted that proposed regulations of markets was discussed at the 2022 Annual 
Meeting.  The decision was subsequently made not to make any text changes to the Zoning 
Ordinance pertaining to markets.   
 
Request for Plan Amendments 
Updating the Land Resource Management Plan in Its Entirety (Including Amendments to the 
Text of the Land Resource Management Plan to Update Population Numbers and Population 
Projections to Reflect 2020 Census Information) 
Mr. Asselmeier said that discussion occurred at the 2022 Annual Meeting regarding updating 
the Plan to reflect the 2020 Census numbers.  The County was waiting for CMAP to update their 
population projects for the County.  While the County was waiting for those numbers, 
discussion occurred regarding updating the Plan in its entirety.  The funding for updating the 
Plan was not included in the budget for the current fiscal year and there have been some 
questions regarding CMAP’s population projections.  The Department will work to see if funding 
can be restored and will see if CMAP updates the population projections. 
 
Updating the Future Land Use Map to Reflect Agricultural Conservation Areas 
Mr. Asselmeier provided maps of the proposed Agricultural Conservation Areas.  Mr. 
Asselmeier explained the process of establishing Agricultural Conservation Areas.  If the County 
Board approves the Agricultural Conservation Areas, the Future Land Use Map will be examined 
to make sure that land uses conflicting with agriculture are removed from the lands within the 
Agricultural Conservation Areas and on properties near the Agricultural Conservation Areas. 
 
Zoning Ordinance Amendments Pertaining to Commercial Solar and Wind Energy Systems 
Mr. Asselmeier summarized the issue. 
 
In January 2023, the Illinois General Assembly approved and the Governor signed House Bill 
4412 pertaining to commercial wind and solar energy systems.  If the County wishes to have 
regulations governing commercial solar energy facilities and commercial wind energy facilities, 
the attached amendments to the Kendall County Zoning Ordinance would be required.   

General proposed changes were as follows: 

1. Various definitions related to solar and wind energy facilities will need to be amended, 
added, and deleted.  Many terms are defined in State law and were referenced as such.  
The definitions of solar farm and solar gardens were removed.  The definitions of solar 
energy system, private and wind energy system, small were adjusted to reflect State 
law.  Onsite consumption would include energy generated within a subdivision, planned 
development, or business park and consumed within the development.   
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2. Small wind energy systems would remain conditional uses in the A-1, R-1, R-2, RPD, 
Business, and Manufacturing Districts.  Solar energy system, private would become 
permitted uses in all zoning districts.   

 
3. Commercial solar energy facilities, test solar energy systems, commercial energy wind 

facilities and test wind towers would become special uses in the A-1, R-1, RPD Districts, 
and Manufacturing Districts.   

 
Mr. Koukol asked if this proposal would impact the projects currently proposed.  Mr. 
Asselmeier said that projects have to follow the rules in place at the time of application 
submittal.   

 
4. Adding a statement that the regulations do not apply to commercial wind energy 

facilities within one point five (1.5) miles of a municipality, unless the County has an 
Intergovernmental Agreement with the municipality to provide zoning services to the 
municipality.  Staff would like to add a requirement that solar and wind energy facilities 
within one point five (1.5) miles of a municipality must either annex to the municipality 
or enter into a pre-annexation agreement with the municipality using the Chatham 
annexation rules.     
 
Mr. Nelson asked if a municipality could claim a property within its one point five (1.5) 
mile planning and be back in control of local regulation.  Mr. Asselmeier noted the 
distinction in State law between commercial wind and commercial solar regulations.  
Mr. Asselmeier stated the Staff’s position favoring municipal annexations of both 
commercial wind and commercial solar projects because the Staff does not want to 
prevent municipalities from growing.  Staff also believed that it would be better for 
municipalities to secure necessary easements and rights-of-way at the beginning of 
projects.  The State law only amended the County Code.    
 
Ms. Wilson asked what happens if a solar or wind entity did not want to annex or enter 
into a pre-annexation agreement.  Mr. Asselmeier responded that a situation like that 
could lead to litigation.   
 
Mr. Casey asked for a definition of commercial.  Mr. Asselmeier responded that 
commercial meant projects where the energy produced was consumed off-premises.  
Wind and solar projects where the energy was generated and consumed on-premises 
would not be impacted directly by the proposal.   
 
Mr. Asselmeier said that, per the new State law, if the commercial solar or wind project 
met State law, the proposal had to be approved.   

 
5. Add a requirement that the County Board shall make its decision on the application not 

more than thirty (30) days after the conclusion of the public hearing.   
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6. A determination will need to be made if the County wants to allow smaller setbacks 
than allowed under the law.  As proposed, the setbacks would follow State law.   

 
7. A determination will need to be made if the County will allow changes in setbacks, 

certain height requirements for solar, and fencing requirements if nonparticipating 
property owners consent to these requirements.  As proposed, the change would be 
allowed to occur if documentation was provided at the time of application submittal.   

 
8. A determination will need to be made if the County wants to allow sound limitations for 

wind towers less restrictive than the regulations set forth by the Illinois Pollution 
Control Board.  As proposed, sound regulations would follow State law.   

 
9. A determination will need to be made if agricultural impact mitigation agreements have 

to be submitted with the application.   
 

10. The County’s landscaping requirements will need to be adjusted to reflect the law. 
 

11. Statements requiring compliance with EcoCat reports, Fish and Wildlife Service reports, 
and Illinois State Historic Preservation consultations be added to the Zoning Ordinance. 

 
12. Statements regarding road use agreements will need to be adjusted to reflect the bill.   

 
13. A determination will need to be made regarding enforcement of damaged drain 

systems.   
 
Counties are required to amend their ordinances within one hundred twenty (120) days of the 
signing of the bill.   

A redlined version of the proposal was provided.  The new law was also provided.  Initiation of 
the proposed amendments were likely to occur at the February Planning, Building and Zoning 
Committee meeting.  

Mr. Nelson asked if there will any other projects proposed in the County besides the project 
outside Plano.  Mr. Asselmeier responded yes and all, but one (1) of them, were adjacent to a 
municipality.   

Zoning Ordinance Amendments Pertaining to Chickens in Residential Zoning District 
Mr. Asselmeier provided a table outlining residential chicken regulations within unincorporated 
Kendall County, the counties surrounding Kendall County, and the municipalities within Kendall 
County.   
 
Zoning Ordinance Amendments Pertaining to Major and Minor Special Use Amendment 
Criteria 
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Mr. Asselmeier provided a redlined proposal changing what constituted a major and minor 
amendments.  He noted that County Administrator Scott Koeppel was against changing the text 
of the Zoning Ordinance.   
 
Mr. Nelson asked how the ten percent (10%) figure was determined.  Mr. Asselmeier said that 
the County can do administrative variances of ten percent (10%) or less under State law.  The 
figure probably came from the variance figure in State law.  Mr. Nelson said the County should 
consider raising the ten percent (10%). This proposal will be brought back up at a future 
Regional Planning Commission meeting.     
 
2022 PBZ Projects Summary & 2023 Future Projects/Goals 
Mr. Asselmeier reported the summary for 2022 and 2023 future projects and goals. 
 
27 Petitions filed in 2022; 51 Petitions Filed in 2021; 32 Petitions Filed in 2020; 46 Petitions 
Filed in 2019; 33 Petitions Filed in 2018; 33 Petitions Filed in 2017. 

36 New Housing Starts in 2022; 32 New Housing Starts in 2021; 34 New Housing Starts in 2020; 
20 New Housing Starts in 2019. 

382 Total Permits in 2022; 354 Total Permits in 2021; 326 Total Permits in 2020; 257 Total 
Permits in 2019. 

Total Deposits (Building Fees, Zoning Fees, Land Cash Fees, and Off-Site Roadway) for the 
FY2022 was $264,487, Down from $293,941 in FY2021. 

Revenue in October was $48,857; This Was the Highest Monthly Revenues Since the Mid-2000s. 

County Board Denied a Special Use Permit for the First Time in Several Years. 

Lien Levied Against 1038 Harvey Road in the Amount of Thirty-Two Thousand Eight Hundred 
($32,800) for Zoning, Building, and Junk and Debris Violations. 

Hired a Part-Time Code Enforcement Officier, Matthew Yackley. 

New Contracted Plumbing Inspector, Anthony Mayer of Mayer Plumbing, LLC Hired Following 
the Passing of Long Time Plumbing Inspector Randy Erickson. 

County Board Approved Reclassification of Parcels to Mixed Use Business on the West Side of 
Eldmain Road at Fox Road. 

Text Amendments Approved Establishing Definitions of Landscaping Businesses and Excavating 
Businesses. 

Text Amendments Approved for Lighting Requirements of Towers. 
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Planning, Building and Zoning Committee Reaffirmed the Department’s Voluntary Compliance 
Policy in Cases of Ordinance Violations and Established Procedures for After-The-Fact 
Applications.  

Planning, Building and Zoning Committee Approved a Policy Requiring Applicants to the 
Department to be Debt Free or Current on Debt to the County Prior to Departmental Approvals, 
Including Requiring Middle Initials on all Applications. 

Evaluated a Proposal with Teska Associates, Inc. to Update the County’s Land Resource 
Management Plan; Proposal Not Included in Budget for FY22-23.  

Reviewed with WBK Engineering the County’s Existing Stormwater Management Ordinance 
Against the New State Model Floodplain Ordinance. 

Continued Doing Annual NPDES Surveys to the Townships. 

Noxious Weed Related Documents and Notices Drafted and Approved by the County Board. 

Planning, Building and Zoning Committee Held a Special Committee Meeting in Boulder Hill. 

Kendall County Historic Preservation Commission Held Special Meetings at Little White School 
Museum, Fern Dell, Edith Farnsworth House, and Yorkville Masonic Temple. 

Started Working with Wiss, Janney, Elstner Associates, Inc. on Historic Structure Survey in 
Unincorporated Kendall and Bristol Townships Funded by a Certified Local Government Grant. 

Continued Historic Preservation Commission Awards. 

Senior Planner Assisted with the Codification Process. 

Senior Planner Elected President of Illinois Association of County Zoning Officials. 

Code Official Renewed Three (3) ICC Certificates Until April 2024. 

Code Official Provided an Education Booth at the Kendall County Fair. 

Code Official Provided Input on Hiring of Part-Time Code Enforcement Officer and Plumbing 
Inspector. 

Code Official Performed a Higher Volume of Plan Reviews, Inspections, and Investigations 
Compared to the Previous Year. 

Department Increased Cooperation with Oswego Township on Code Enforcement Matters. 

Items for 2023 included the following: 

Continue to Assist with the Codification Process. 
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Continue to Implement the Citation Policies for the Various Ordinances. 

Continue to Explore Opportunities to Start the Process of Updating the Land Resource 
Management Plan in its Entirety. 

Work with the Administration Department on Obtaining an Intern for the Department. 

Develop a More Comprehensive List of Available Residential Lots. 

Review the Calculations in the Kendall County Land Cash Ordinance. 

Organize a Training for the Regional Planning Commission, Zoning Board of Appeals, and 
Planning, Building and Zoning Committee. 

Continue to Meet with Townships Regarding Their Role in the Development Approval Process. 

Work with WBK Engineering to Review the County’s Stormwater Regulations and Recommend 
Appropriate Changes Based on Changes in Federal and State Stormwater Regulations (i.e. State 
Model Floodplain Ordinance). 

Continue to Monitor Changes to Zoning Related Regulations at the State Level. 

Continue to Work with GIS to Ensure Correct Zoning Information for Each Parcel. 

Continue to Work with GIS to Connect Parcels to the Applicable Special Use and Map 
Amendment Ordinances. 

Continue to Work to Ensure Special Use Permits that Require Renewals and Reviews Are 
Examined in a Timely Manner. 

Ensure that Noxious Weed and NPDES Permit Documents Are Submitted to the State in a 
Timely Manner. 

Complete the Historic Structure Survey in Unincorporated Kendall and Bristol Townships. 

Work with the Illinois Historic Preservation Agency and Historic Preservation Commission on 
Certified Local Government Projects (i.e. Historic Structure Surveys in Other Townships). 

Increase the Visibility and Activities of the Historic Preservation Commission Through 
Collaboration with Other Historic Preservation Organizations and Events. 

Senior Planner Will Represent the Department on the Hazard Mitigation Plan Update. 

Work with Kendall County EMA to Pursue Disaster Related Grants and Other Funding. 

Continue Working with the Northwest Water Planning Alliance. 
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Participate with Implementation of CMAP’s ‘On To 2050 Plan’ for the Chicago Region.  

Continue Reviewing and Addressing Potential Changes to the Zoning Ordinance and 
Departmental Operations for Increased Efficiency. 

There were eight (8) new special use permit applications; one (1) was denied; one (1) was 
withdrawn, one (1) was on hold; one (1) was in Millbrook. 

There were three (3) major amendments to existing special use permits. 
 
There were zero (0) minor amendments to existing special use permits. 
 
There were four (4) special use permit revocations.   
 
There were zero (0) special use permit renewals. 
 
There were two (2) variances not part of special use permits.  
  
There were two (2) administrative variances. 
 
There zero (0) stormwater ordinance variances.    
 
There was one (1) conditional use permit. 
 
There were zero (0) temporary use permits. 
 
There was one (1) site plan review.   
 
There was one (1) plat of vacation. 
 
There were zero (0) preliminary and final plats.   
 
There were three (3) text amendment initiations with one (1) of those on hold.  
 
There was one (1) land use plan amendment. 
 
There was one (1) map amendment. 
 
There were zero (0) stormwater ordinance related amendments. 
 
There were zero (0) new historic landmarks or districts designated. 
 
There were zero (0) amendments to the text of the historic preservation ordinance. 
 
There was a total of twenty-seven (27) petitions in 2022 compared with fifty-one (51) in 2021.   
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There were ten (10) ZPAC meetings. 
 
There were ten (10) Regional Planning Commission meetings. 
 
There were ten (10) Zoning Board of Appeals hearings/meetings. 
 
There were nine (9) Historic Preservation Commission meetings. 
 
There was one (1) Stormwater Management Oversight Committee meeting. 
 
There five (5) Comprehensive Land Plan and Ordinance Committee meetings. 
 
There were fourteen (14) Planning, Building and Zoning Committee meetings.   
 
Of the thirty-two (32) ordinances approved by the County Board in 2022, eighteen (18) were 
Planning, Building and Zoning related.  Of the thirty-five (35) ordinances approved by the 
County Board in 2021, nineteen (19) were Planning, Building and Zoning related.   
 
The Department investigated zero (0) noxious weed violations in 2022 compared to zero (0) 
noxious weed violation investigation in 2021, 2020, and 2019.   
 
There were thirty-two (32) single-family home permits issued in 2022.  Ten (10) were in Kendall 
Township, one (1) in Bristol Township, nine (9) in Na-Au-Say Township, three (3) in Fox 
Township, four (4) in Little Rock Township, four (4) in Oswego Township, zero (0) in Lisbon 
Township, four (4) in Seward Township, and one (1) in Big Grove Township. 
 
The breakdown of new homes, available homes, and total lots in subdivisions where new 
homes were permitted in 2022 were as follows:     
 
Whitetail Ridge – 11 (178/244)  Brighton Oaks – 2 (11/20)      Fields of Farm Colony – 1 (16/159)  
Highgrove – 1 (1/4)  Hiteman – 1 (0/6)       Huntsmen Trails – 1 (6/15) 
River Glen – 1 (1/7)  Schaefer Woods North – 2 (2/35) Shadow Creek – 1 (18/29) 
Estates of Millbrook – 2 (73/175) Tanglewood Trails – 1 (27/38)  
Henneberry Woods – 3 (60/352)  Woods of Silver Springs – 1 (15/57)  Timber Ridge – 1 (20/46)     
Other (Not in Subdivision): 7 (N/A)  
 
The average of new single-family home permits since 2000 was fifty (50). 
  
The average of new single-family home permits since 2010 was twenty-two (22). 
 
The available lots in residential planned developments were as follows with platted lots 
provided: 
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Deere Crossing – 15 (18)  Whitetail Ridge – 178 (244)  Brighton Oaks – 11 (20) 
Equestrian Estates – 9 (16)  Grove Estates – 40 (50)  Henneberry Woods – 60 (352) 
Rosehill – 8 (57)  *Schaefer Glen – 6 (6)  Tanglewood Trails – 27 (38)   
*Highpoint Meadows – 23 (23)  Highpoint – 2 (4) 
 
Total Platted RPD Lots – 828    Total Available RPD Lots – 384      
Total Developed RPD Lots - 448 
*Open Subdivisions 
 
The number of site visits was two hundred ten (210). 
 
The number of footing inspections was ninety-one (91). 
 
The number of backfill inspections was twenty-four (24). 
 
The number of wall inspections was thirty (30). 
 
The number of slab inspections was fifty-two (52). 
 
The number electric service inspections was nineteen (19). 
 
The number of frame/wire inspections was one hundred one (101). 
 
The number of insulation inspections was thirty-two (32). 
 
The number of final inspections was two hundred ten (210). 
 
The number of red tags was zero (0). 
 
The number of hearings signs was twenty-nine (29).    
 
The number of meetings in the field was one hundred twenty-one (121).   
 
The number of violation investigations was three hundred sixty-eight (368).   
 
Vice-Chairman Rodriguez asked about the increase in violation investigations.  Mr. Asselmeier 
responded that an the emphasis of investigating violations changed over the years and more 
people have filed complaints. 
 
The number of NPDES investigations was zero (0).   
 
The number of inspections for Yorkville back for the County was sixty-five (65).   
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The number of zoning issue related inspections was thirty-three (33).    
 
The total number of field visit and investigations was one thousand three hundred ninety 
(1,390).   
 
The total number of permits reviewed and issued was three hundred sixty-seven (367) with 
fifteen (15) voided.   
 
The number of contracted plumbing inspections was ninety-two (92). 
 
The number of inspections for Yorkville per the IGA was ten (10).   
 
The 2023 goals for the Code Official were as follows:   
 
Investigate technology with GIS for permit tracking system. 

Investigate the feasibility of implementing a license and bonding program for contractors. 

Provide a public educational training. 

Attend an ICC seminar on 2021 Residential Codes. 

Investigate the feasibility of implementing roofing permits. 

Ms. Wilson asked what open subdivisions met.  Mr. Asselmeier responded that the subdivisions 
had been approved, but construction had not occurred.   

Vice-Chairman Rodriguez commended the Department for their work.   

Mr. Asselmeier read a report from the United City of Yorkville, which was online at 
https://storymaps.arcgis.com/stories/a37ba39c82074b88ab19bbb11847ff3b.  Yorkville had two 
hundred eighty-four (284) housing starts and a total of one thousand five hundred five (1,505) 
permits.  The construction value was just over Sixty-Seven Million Dollars ($67 Million).  There 
were twenty-four (24) zoning related petitions.  The City’s population was projected at twenty-
three thousand, three hundred ninety-seven (23,397).  They continue to work on getting Lake 
Michigan water.  They participated in the Aging in a Changing Region Program. They hope to 
have their Unified Development Ordinance adopted in 2022 and plan to working on the next 
Comprehensive Plan at the end of 2023.  They were also working on digitizing the Planning and 
Zoning Department and improvements in downtown. 

Jonathan Proulx, Village of Plainfield, discussed the new industrial development on the east 
side of Ridge Road and Johnson Road.  He discussed the extension of 143th Street from Steiner 
Road to Ridge Road and intersection improvements at Johnson Road and Ridge Road.  The 
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Village issued four hundred ninety (419) permits.  He discussed the multi-family development at 
the intersection of Ridge Road and 127th Street and other commercial developments in the 
Ridge Road corridor.  The Village was in the early stages of updating the Village’s 
Comprehensive Plan; the website was http://hla.fyi/plainfieldcompplan.  They will also work on 
a public art plan and an affordable housing plan.  The big development is on Ridge Road near 
Johnson Road.  He discussed the location of Plainfield’s boundaries in Kendall County.  Plainfield 
has Lake Michigan water and their water supply is secure for the anticipated growth.  Most 
Plainfield’s undeveloped planning area is in Kendall County.     

Jeff Palmquist, Fox Valley Park District, discussed how the Park District expands with the Village 
of Montgomery.  He discussed the impact of their facilities on the area.  He discussed a 
bike/pedestrian bridge project over Route 30.  He discussed developing a park on Gordon Road 
south of Route 30.   

Jeff Sobotka, City of Plano, said that Plano issued three hundred eighty (380) building permits, 
including fifty-five (55) new single-family homes.  He discussed the Department’s new approach 
of working with and educating residents on regulations to assist with compliance.  A new fine 
structure was also introduced and the Department obtained a new City vehicle.  He also 
discussed the new Gas N’Wash and Culvers.     

Natalie Engel, Village of Shorewood, discussed their Comprehensive Plan process.  The draft 
should be ready in the near for future for public hearing on March 1, 2023.  The planning area 
will go up to the Aux Sable Creek with mostly residential development.  She also discussed new 
businesses opening within the Village.  She discussed the mix of new residential within the 
Village.  She discussed moving their public works facility.  She discussed new park facilities 
within the Village along the DuPage River.  She also discussed bringing Lake Michigan water to 
the Village in 2030.  Aaron Klima, Village of Shorewood, discussed improving the intersection of 
Route 52 and County Line Road; a roundabout will be installed.  The project would be a four to 
five (4-5) year construction window.  He discussed industrial development in the vicinity of 
Mound Road.   

Ray Heitner and Helen Miller, City of Joliet, stated that one hundred ten (110) new single-family 
homes and fifty-nine (59) multi-family structures.  Mr. Heitner discussed updating the City’s 
new Comprehensive Plan.  They hope to work on the Comprehensive Plan in 2023 with 
adoption in 2025.  He discussed the Grant Prairie Water Commission’s efforts to bring Lake 
Michigan water to Joliet by 2030.  He discussed the Interstate 80 realignment over the Des 
Plaines River.  He discussed revitalization efforts in Downtown Joliet, including a new historic 
district.  He discussed the development of pre-platted subdivisions in Kendall County; no new 
subdivisions were planned.  He discussed the Rob Run Crossing Development at Interstate 80 
and Interstate 55.  They discussed plans along Ridge Road near Van Dyke and McKanna Roads; 
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those plans would need to be reexamined.  They discussed land acquisition efforts for road 
projects near the University of St. Francis.  Future annexations in Kendall County will be 
examined during the comprehensive planning process; most greenfield development 
opportunities for Joliet will be in Kendall County.  Discussion occurred about the expansion of 
Joliet on the existing local fire protection districts.  Discussion occurred about boundary 
agreements with the municipalities on the east side of the County.  Discussion occurred 
regarding how Lake Michigan water will be transported from Chicago.  Discussion occurred 
regarding the Gas N’Wash at Caton Farm and Ridge Roads; the proposal was under review.          

Gary Hostert, Na-Au-Say Township Highway Commissioner, would like additional 
communication on annexations and developments within the Township.  He would like 
developments to take into consideration the concerns of existing residents with larger lots.  
Discussion occurred about the incorporation of Plattville and expansion of Plattville.  Discussion 
occurred regarding a recent annexation proposal to Plainfield near Ridge and Johnson Roads.   

Sonya Abt, Village of Montgomery, discussed obtaining Lake Michigan water for the Village.  
She discussed the Gas N’Wash in the Village.  She discussed the Fox Valley Park District park 
expansion.  She discussed bike path expansions in the Village.  She discussed developments at 
The Grid, formerly Caterpillar, and adjacent industrial development.     

Victoria Lundh, Kendall-Grundy Farm Bureau, discussed nutrient loss prevention strategies.  She 
discussed education for non-farming landowners.  She discussed renovations at their building 
and provided staffing updating.  She discussed assisting farms with renewable energy projects.  
She also discussed broadband expansion.  Discussion occurred regarding drainage district 
creation; the need of a drainage district in Seward Township was discussed.  Discussion 
occurred regarding the definition of Waters of the U.S.; potential amendments could come with 
the next Farm Bill.   

Mr. Bernacki left at this time (11:27 a.m.). 

It was noted that the Village of Oswego did not submit any comments.   

Discussion occurred about egg smuggling along the Mexican border. 

Rebecca Wintczak, provided information on raising residential chickens for personal egg 
production.  She explained her proposal to allow hens in Boulder Hill.  She has five (5) hens. 
Discussion occurred about predators and rodents attracted to the chickens and the impacts of 
those animals in neighborhoods where houses are on smaller lots.  Discussion occurred about 
rodent proof containers.   Laura Campos discussed having raccoons and rodents without having 
chickens.  Discussion occurred regarding the assumption of people following the law and issues 
related to policing the regulation.  Discussion occurred regarding the areas in the County that 
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would be impacted, if the law would be changed.  Discussion occurred about neighbors possibly 
objecting to backyard hens.  Discussion occurred regarding complaints about chickens in 
Boulder Hill.  Sydney Ebert asked about how the one (1) acre rule came into existence; 
discussion occurred regarding how the one (1) acre rule was established.  Comparisons of dogs, 
cats, and chickens was provided.  Discussion occurred regarding the process of policing, in the 
County, the United City of Yorkville, and the Village of Oswego.  

Old Business 
None  
 
New Business 
None 
 
Other Business 
None 
 
Public Comment 
Mike Rennels, Mayor of Plano, discussed the importance of retaining local control over zoning 
issues related to commercial renewable energy systems.  
 
Adjournment  
Mr. Wormley made a motion, seconded by Mr. Koukol, to adjourn the meeting.  
With a voice vote of three (3) ayes, the motion carried.   
 
Ms. McCarthy-Lange, made a motion, seconded by Mr. Hamman, to adjourn the meeting.  
With a voice vote of seven (7) ayes, the motion carried.   
 
At 11:46 a.m. the Planning, Building and Zoning Committee and Regional Plan Commission 
adjourned.  
 
Submitted by, 
Matthew H. Asselmeier, AICP, CFM 
Senior Planner 
Enc. 
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